
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 PRESENT:  
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden 

 
Councillors: J. Crompton, J. Faulkner, J. Grills, D. Jackson, A. Janyk, 

and R. McCarthy 
 

Chief Administrative Officer, M. Furey 
General Manager of Corporate and Community Services, N. McPhail 
General Manager of Infrastructure Services, J. Paul 
General Manager of Resort Experience, J. Jansen 
Director of Finance, K. Roggeman  
Director of Planning, M. Kirkegaard 
Deputy Corporate Officer, L. Schimek 
Manager of Communications, M. Comeau 
Manager of Transportation and Solid Waste, J. Hallisey 
Planning Analyst, K. Creery 
Planning Analyst, R. Licko 
Recording Secretary, N. Best 

 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 

Moved by Councillor J. Grills   
Seconded by Councillor A. Janyk  
 
That Council adopt the Regular Council agenda of March 18, 2014. 

CARRIED 
 

ADOPTION OF MINUTES 

Moved by Councillor J. Crompton  
Seconded by Councillor R. McCarthy  
 
That Council adopt the Regular Council minutes of March 4, 2014. 

CARRIED 
 

PUBLIC QUESTION AND ANSWER PERIOD 

Steve Anderson of 3242 Archibald Way asked about the $400,000 of RMI 
money that was allocated for the alpine huts and trails with the recent 
announcement from BC Parks that they will accept similar proposals. Mr. 
Anderson inquired if the $400,000 allocated will be awarded to any 

M I N U T E S  
R E G U L A R  M E E T I N G  O F  M U N I C I P A L  C O U N C I L  

T U E S D A Y ,  M A R C H  1 8 ,  2 0 1 4 ,  S T A R T I N G  A T  5 : 3 0  P M  

In the Franz Wilhelmsen Theatre at Maurice Young Millennium Place 
4335 Blackcomb Way, Whistler, BC V0N 1B4 

 



MINUTES 
Regular Council Meeting    
March 18, 2014 
Page 2 
 

successful proposal that gets permission to build in the alpine. 
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden responded that the two initiatives were separately  
decided.  
 
M. Furey, CAO responded that the funding amount was not $400,000 it was 
$150,000 for the EPI report for 2014. M. Furey added that the proposal from 
BC Parks was in regards to the Garibaldi Park plans and the RMOW would 
have further consideration on it. 
 
Mr. Anderson responded the $400,000 came from $250,000 for trails and 
$150,000 for huts. Mr. Anderson added that now that the area will accept 
proposals if any of those funds will be awarded to the proposal applicants.  
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden responded that the $150,000 for the Spearhead 
Huts is separate from the Provincial Parks Department. The announcements 
only came out in the recent weeks, meaning that EPI has not had a chance to 
consider it and neither has Council.  
 
Councillor J. Faulkner responded that BC Parks will now go to a request for 
funding proposals (RFPs) stage. EPI amounts are in the process of allocating 
money towards a hut system, and will be for not-for-profit and modest use as 
per the public opinion. However, if someone is a successful bidder for the 
RFP, the funds may not necessarily be allocated to them as the process to 
determine successful applications is in process.  

 

MAYOR’S REPORT 

Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden shared that on Monday, March 10, she met with 
representatives from the Truck Loggers Association of B.C. and the B.C. 
Forest Safety Council regarding the fatal accident that occurred on October 
19, 2013, when Hugh Roberts from West Vancouver was killed in the logging 
truck roll over along Highway 99 in Whistler. The meeting was at the request 
of the Truck Loggers Association and the B.C. Forest Safety Council, who 
wanted to inform the mayor of various programs they are pursuing for truck 
logging safety. Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden  was provided with statistics 
regarding the number of incidents there are in connection with the number of 
logging truck loads. On Thursday, March 13, the B.C. Coroner’s office 
announced that there will be an inquest into Mr. Robert’s death in the fall of 
2014. The inquest was called because of concerns of public safety.  The 
inquest will provide answers as to why the accident occurred and 
recommendations from the jury regarding steps that should be taken to avoid 
this in the future. 
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden  announced that Whistler is honoured to host the 
TEDActive conference for its 30th anniversary. The TEDActive conference is 
sold out with 700 participants in Whistler for five days of sessions that began 
on March 17 and run through March 21 at the Fairmont Chateau Whistler. 
The event features a series of presentations by high profile leaders at the 
main TED conference in Vancouver, this year ranging from Sting and Chris 
Hadfield to Bill and Melinda Gates. TEDActive features video screening of 
TED content as well as associated workshops and initiatives. 
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Video of the TED conference is being screened at the Whistler Public Library 
free of charge for the community sponsored by the Whistler Centre for 
Sustainability. The TEDActive conference will be held in Whistler again in 
2015 from March 16 to 20. 
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden congratulated all Team Canada Sea to Sky 
Paralympic athletes who competed in the 2014 Paralympic Winter Games. 
Four athletes from the Sea to Sky Corridor qualified for the Paralympic 
Games: Tyler Mosher, John Leslie (who recently moved to Whistler from 
Ontario) in para-snowboard and Caleb Brousseau and Matt Hallat in para-
alpine. Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden congratulated Caleb Brousseau who won 
bronze in men’s sitting Super G on the challenging course and to all athletes 
for the amazing participation and results of the Canadian team overall. 
 

Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden  shared that the new Spring and Summer 
Recreation Guide is out with information about next season’s recreational 
program at the Meadow Park Sports Centre and community school facilities. 
Meadow Park offers a range of adult and junior programs ranging from arts to 
sports. The Resort Municipality of Whistler offers five unique summer camps 
and sports programs at Myrtle Philip Community School to keep Whistler’s 
youth active over the summer break. More information is found at  
www.whistler.ca/recreation or by calling 604-935-PLAY (7529).  
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden shared that Whistler Olympic Plaza will have extra 
animation over Spring Break. There is a free Mini Adventure Zone involving 
Kiss The Sky Bungee Trampoline and target practice with laser skeets. The 
Mini Adventure Zone will be open Saturday, March 15 to Sunday, March 30 
from 2:00 p.m to 7:00 p.m. Skating at Whistler Olympic Plaza will continue 
until the end of March, and the Family Après sessions will continue every 
Monday and Wednesday from 4:30 p.m. until 6:30 p.m. The slip and slide 
zone still has lots of snow, and visitors should bring their toboggans.  
Meadow Park Sports Centre will offer additional programming over Spring 
Break. Visitors can skate during public skate times from 12:00 p.m. to 4:00 
p.m. daily as well as from 6:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. on the evenings of Tuesday, 
Friday, Saturday and Sunday. Myrtle Philip Community School is running 
their day camp March Madness from 8:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. Monday through 
Friday.  
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden reported that the Resort Municipality of Whistler 
has partnered with Emily Carr University of Art + Design to create a Summer 
Satellite Studio program in Whistler similar to the Summer Institute offered in 
Vancouver. The initiative builds on recommendations of Whistler’s Learning 
and Education Task Force, the Whistler Community Plan, and Whistler’s 
Cultural Tourism Development Strategy. Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden  
encouraged local and visiting teens to consider this exciting summer 
program. Students will spend two weeks in July artistically exploring Whistler 
with the help of guest lecturers and field trips. Registration is now open.  
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden shared that ten students from Whistler’s sister city 
in Karuizawa, Japan are visiting Whistler this week on Friday March 21 to 
experience Whistler living. The students will try printmaking with local artist 
Elisa DeJong, they will visit the Whistler Museum and Archives, ski at 
Whistler Blackcomb, snowshoe at Lost Lake Park, make origami with RMOW 
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Kids on the Go, and visit the Squamish Lil’wat Cultural Centre as well as local 
eateries.  
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden shared that BC Transit, the Squamish-Lillooet 
Regional District, the Resort Municipality of Whistler, the District of Squamish 
and the Village of Pemberton are planning the process for the region’s 25-
year Transit Future Plan. Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden encouraged residents to 
share their ideas at one of three Transit Future Plan open houses in Whistler. 
The open houses will take place inside a 40-foot decommissioned bus that 
has been transformed into an interactive public consultation tool. This bus is 
called the “Transit Future Bus” and includes an iPad station, a Kids’ Zone and 
a Post-It note board. The Transit Future Bus is open to the public in Whistler 
on: 

 Thursday, March 27 at Village Gate Boulevard bus shelter from 2:30 
p.m. to 6:30 p.m. 

 Saturday, March 29 at Meadow Park Sports Centre from 10:00 a.m. 
to 1:00 p.m. 

 Saturday, March 29 at Whistler Olympic Plaza from 2:30 p.m. to 5:30 
p.m. 

BC Transit will release more details soon. Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden  added 
that Whistler will be transitioning from its hydrogen bus fleet to a replacement 
fleet of Clean Diesel Nova Buses on March 31, 2014.  
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden shared that World Water Day falls during Canada 
Water Week from March 17 to 23. Whistler has set community goals to 
reduce water consumption. The Resort Municipality of Whistler works to 
conserve water for many reasons: to manage operational costs, save tax 
dollars, and limit the community’s impact on the environment. 
Council approved a Comprehensive Water Conservation and Supply Plan in 
February 2013 to integrate water conservation with our infrastructure 
improvements, and our Official Community Plan also supports conservation 
and protects the high quality of Whistler’s water. As well, the Province of BC 
announced new water legislation on March 12, 2014. The Water 
Sustainability Act will be brought into effect in the Spring of 2015 and 
replaces the old Water Act from the 1920s. The act will mean greater water 
protection oversight from the Province.  
 

Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden shared that she attended the American Friends of 
Whistler board meeting on Saturday, March 15. In 2013, the American 
Friends of Whistler granted $65,000 to various community groups in Whistler. 
The American Friends of Whistler is a non-profit, small group of Americans 
who spend time in Whistler, B.C. Their mission is to enhance the Whistler 
community and foster greater understanding and friendship between 
Canadians and Americans. The organization raises and distributes funds 
focused toward health and human services, culture and the arts, and the 
environment and outdoor recreation. Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden reported that 
it is an amazing organization and they have granted more than $1-million to 
various non-profit community groups in Whistler over the course of its 10-year 
history. 
 
Mayor N. Wilhelm-Morden reported that on Saturday March 29 from 8:30 
p.m. to 9:30 p.m. the Resort Municipality of Whistler will be powering down 
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for Earth Hour to help lower the world’s energy consumption and to celebrate 
renewable energy. Energy conservation continues to be the foundation of the 
RMOW’s approach to climate responsibility. In 2013, energy consumption 
across all municipal operations was 3,350 GJ lower than in 2008 — 
equivalent to the energy consumption of 37 single family homes in Whistler.  
Learn more about Earth Hour. 

 

INFORMATION REPORTS 

Multi-Material BC 
Transition Plan 
Report No. 14-022 
File No. 606 

Moved by Councillor A. Janyk  
Seconded by Councillor J. Grills  
 
That Council receive Information Report No. 14-022 regarding the transition 
plan for the Multi-Material BC residential recycling program. 

CARRIED 
 

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS 

Zoning Amendment 
Bylaw (Marihuana 
Production) No. 2042, 
2014 and Business 
Regular Amendment 
Bylaw 2043, 2014 
Report No. 14-028 
File No. RZ 1081, RZ 
1082, 7600.1 
 

Moved by Councillor J. Crompton  
Seconded by Councillor J. Faulkner   
 
That Council consider giving first and second readings to Zoning Amendment 
Bylaw (Marihuana Production) No. 2042, 2014; 
 
That Council authorize the Corporate Officer to schedule a public hearing 
regarding Zoning Amendment Bylaw (Marihuana Production) No. 2042, 2014; 
and further, 
 
That Council consider giving first, second and third readings to Business 
Regulation Amendment Bylaw No. 2043, 2014. 

CARRIED 
 

DVP 1071 – 1563 Spring 
Creek Drive Setback 
Variances 
Report No.024 
File No. DVP 1071 
 

Moved by Councillor R. McCarthy  
Seconded by Councillor J. Crompton  
 
That Council approve Development Variance Permit 1071 to vary building 
setbacks at 1563 Spring Creek Drive to permit:  
 

1. A pool deck located 2.2 metres from the front parcel line (at the 
closest point) and 3.1 metres from the rear parcel line (at the closest 
point); and 

2. A trellis structure on the deck located 2.2 metres from the front parcel 
line with an overhang at 1.8 metres from the front parcel line,  

 
to the extent shown on the building plans attached to Administrative Report 
No 14-024 as Appendix “B” ; 
 
That Council make the above noted variances subject to the following 
conditions to the satisfaction of the General Manager of Resort Experience: 
 

1. Receipt of a landscape plan prepared by a certified Landscape 
Architect, and 
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2. Modification of the tree preservation covenant registered on title; and 
further 

  
That Council authorize the Mayor and Corporate Officer to execute the 
required amending covenant. 

CARRIED 
 

DVP 1075 – 8488 Bear 
Paw Trail – Retaining 
Wall Variances  
Report No. 14-025 
File No. DVP 1075 
 

Moved by Councillor A. Janyk  
Seconded by Councillor D. Jackson  
 
That Council approve Development Variance Permit 1075 to vary setback 
regulations for proposed extensions to existing retaining walls at 8488 Bear 
Paw Trail as follows: 
 

1. Vary the upper retaining wall to 3.35 metres in height and vary the 
minimum setback requirement for the retaining wall to 0 metres from 
the side property line; 

2. Vary the lower retaining wall to 1.85 metres in height and vary the 
minimum setback requirement for the retaining wall to 0 metres from 
the side and rear property lines; 

 
to the extent shown on the plans attached to Administrative Report No.14-025 
as Appendix “B”.  

CARRIED 
 

DVP 1077 – 8496  Bear 
Paw Trail – Retaining 
Wall Variances 
Report No. 14-026 
File No. DVP 1077 
 

Moved by Councillor D. Jackson  
Seconded by Councillor A. Janyk   
 
That Council approve Development Variance Permit 1077 to vary setback 
regulations for proposed extensions to existing retaining walls at 8496 Bear 
Paw Trail as follows: 
 

1. Vary the upper retaining wall to 3.35 metres in height and vary the 
minimum setback requirement for the retaining wall to 0 metres from 
the side property line; 

2. Vary the lower retaining wall to 1.85 metres in height and vary the 
minimum setback requirement for the retaining wall to 0 metres from 
the side and rear property lines; 

 
to the extent shown on the plans attached to Administrative Report No.14-026 
as Appendix “B”.  

CARRIED 
 

Section 910 Exemption – 
6692 Crabapple Drive 
(Flood Proofing) 
Report No. 14-027 
File No. 910 Sec. 0008 
 

Moved by Councillor R. McCarthy  
Seconded by Councillor J. Crompton  
 
That  Council grant an exemption per Section 910 of the Local Government 
Act – “Construction requirements in relation to flood plain areas”, to allow for 
the construction of a new dwelling at 6692 Crabapple Drive; and further, 
 
That Council authorize the Mayor and Corporate Officer to execute a Section 
219 covenant on the title of the subject property for this exemption, attaching 
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the geotechnical report as Appendix “B” to Administrative Report No. 14-027, 
prepared by GVH Consulting Ltd. and confirming that the property is safe for 
the use intended. 

CARRIED 
 

MINUTES OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONS 

May Long Weekend 
Committee 

Moved by Councillor J. Grills  
Seconded by Councillor A. Janyk  
 
That minutes of the May Long Weekend Committee meeting of February 24, 
2014 be received.  

CARRIED 
 

BYLAW FOR FIRST AND SECOND READING 

Zoning Amendment Bylaw 
(Marihuana Production) 
No. 2042, 2014 

Moved by Councillor D. Jackson  
Seconded by Councillor A. Janyk   
 
That Council give first and second reading to Zoning Amendment Bylaw 
(Marihuana Production) No. 2042, 2014. 

CARRIED 
 

BYLAW FOR FIRST, SECOND AND THIRD READING 

Business Regulation 
Amendment Bylaw No. 
2043, 2014 

Moved by Councillor J. Crompton  
Seconded by Councillor R. McCarthy  
 
That Council give first, second and third reading to Business Regulation 
Amendment Bylaw No. 2043, 2014 

CARRIED 
 

BYLAWS FOR ADOPTION 

Municipal Ticket 
Information System 
Implementation 
Amendment  Bylaw No. 
2002, 2012 
 

Moved by Councillor J. Grills  
Seconded by Councillor D. Jackson  
 
That Council adopt Municipal Ticket Information System Implementation 
Amendment  Bylaw No. 2002, 2012. 

CARRIED 
 

 Business Licence 
Amendment Bylaw No. 
2040, 2014 
 

Moved by Councillor A. Janyk  
Seconded by Councillor J. Grills   
 

 That Council adopt Business Licence Amendment Bylaw No. 2040, 2014. 
CARRIED 

 
Parking and Traffic 
Amendment Bylaw No. 
2041, 2014 

Moved by Councillor J. Faulkner  
Seconded by Councillor J. Crompton   
 
That Council adopt Parking and Traffic Amendment Bylaw No. 2041, 2014. 

CARRIED 
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OTHER BUSINESS 

 There were no items of Other Business. 

 

CORRESPONDENCE 

Whistler Cay Heights 
Pedestrian Overpass  
File No. 3009 
 

Moved by Councillor A. Janyk   
Seconded by Councillor D. Jackson  
 
That correspondence from Dr. Thomas DeMarco, dated February 24, 2014, 
requesting Council consider a pedestrian overpass for the Whistler Cay 
Heights be received and referred to staff. 

CARRIED 
 

Elimination of Home 
Delivery Service by the 
Canada Post Corporation  
File No. 3009 

Moved by Councillor J. Crompton  
Seconded by Councillor J. Faulkner  
 
That correspondence from Derek R. Corrigan, Mayor, City of Burnaby, dated 
March 4, 2014, regarding the community impacts of the elimination of home 
delivery services by Canada Post Corporation be received.  

CARRIED 
 

ADJOURNMENT  

Moved by Councillor J. Crompton  
 
That Council adjourn the March 18, 2014 Council meeting at 6:20 p.m. 

CARRIED 
  

 
 
 
_____________________ 
MAYOR: N. Wilhelm-Morden 
 
 
 
____________________________ 
DEPUTY CORPORATE OFFICER: L. Schimek 
 

 


